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(f) Acceptance for filing. (1) Within 15 
days of the receipt of a petition, the 
Secretary will either accept it for fil-
ing or reject it, and the petitioner will 
be so notified in writing. The Secretary 
will serve a copy of this notification on 
each other party served by the peti-
tioner. Only such petitions which con-
form to the requirements of this sub-
part and which contain sufficient infor-
mation for the purposes of a sub-
stantive decision will be accepted for 
filing. Petitions which do not so con-
form will be rejected and an expla-
nation provided to petitioner in writ-
ing. 

(2) For purposes of the Act and this 
subpart, a petition is deemed to be filed 
on the date it is accepted for filing. 

(g) Docket. A petition accepted for fil-
ing will be assigned an appropriate 
docket designation. Petitioner shall 
use the docket designation in all subse-
quent submissions. 

§ 431.424 Notice of petition. 

(a) Promptly after receipt of a peti-
tion and its acceptance for filing, no-
tice of such petition shall be published 
in the FEDERAL REGISTER. The notice 
shall set forth the availability for pub-
lic review of all data and information 
available, and shall solicit comments, 
data and information with respect to 
the determination on the petition. Ex-
cept as may otherwise be specified, the 
period for public comment shall be 60 
days after the notice appears in the 
FEDERAL REGISTER. 

(b) In addition to the material re-
quired under paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion, each notice shall contain a sum-
mary of the State regulation at issue 
and the petitioner’s reasons for the 
rule sought. 

§ 431.425 Consolidation. 

DOE may consolidate any or all mat-
ters at issue in two or more pro-
ceedings docketed where there exist 
common parties, common questions of 
fact and law, and where such consolida-
tion would expedite or simplify consid-
eration of the issues. Consolidation 
shall not affect the right of any party 
to raise issues that could have been 
raised if consolidation had not oc-
curred. 

§ 431.426 Hearing. 

The Secretary may hold a public 
hearing, and publish notice in the FED-
ERAL REGISTER of the date and location 
of the hearing, when he determines 
that such a hearing is necessary and 
likely to result in a timely and effec-
tive resolution of the issues. A tran-
script shall be kept of any such hear-
ing. 

§ 431.427 Disposition of petitions. 

(a) After the submission of public 
comments under § 431.213(a), the Sec-
retary shall prescribe a final rule or 
deny the petition within 6 months after 
the date the petition is filed. 

(b) The final rule issued by the Sec-
retary or a determination by the Sec-
retary to deny the petition shall in-
clude a written statement setting forth 
his findings and conclusions, and the 
reasons and basis therefor. A copy of 
the Secretary’s decision shall be sent 
to the petitioner and the affected State 
agency. The Secretary shall publish in 
the FEDERAL REGISTER a notice of the 
final rule granting or denying the peti-
tion and the reasons and basis therefor. 

(c) If the Secretary finds that he can-
not issue a final rule within the 6- 
month period pursuant to paragraph 
(a) of this section, he shall publish a 
notice in the FEDERAL REGISTER ex-
tending such period to a date certain, 
but no longer than one year after the 
date on which the petition was filed. 
Such notice shall include the reasons 
for the delay. 

§ 431.428 Effective dates of final rules. 

(a) A final rule exempting a State 
standard from Federal preemption will 
be effective: 

(1) Upon publication in the FEDERAL 
REGISTER if the Secretary determines 
that such rule is needed to meet an 
‘‘energy emergency condition’’ within 
the State; 

(2) Three years after such rule is pub-
lished in the FEDERAL REGISTER; or 

(3) Five years after such rule is pub-
lished in the FEDERAL REGISTER if the 
Secretary determines that such addi-
tional time is necessary due to the bur-
dens of retooling, redesign or distribu-
tion. 
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